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PARISH CLERK: Sara Archer, 204 Monkton St, Monkton, Ramsgate, Kent CT12 4JN 
Tel:01843 821989    E: clerk@monktonparish.co.uk  

Minutes of the Parish Council Meeting held on 
29th March 2021 at 7:00pm via zoom.

Present	Parish Councillors   Gilly Brown [GB], Davina Ransom [DR], Chris Ransom [CR], Claire Beavis [CB]

In Attendance	Sara Archer – Clerk, District Cllr Reece Pugh, Community Warden Karl Aylett plus 2 members of the public.		
	

58/20-21	APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE
		District Cllrs Roper and Hart, KCC Cllr Liz Hurst

59/20-21	DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST
		No interests were declared.  		
				
60/20-21	PUBLIC QUESTION TIME
		Members of the public were given the opportunity to raise any concerns/comments that would not be 			addressed during the main business of the agenda.
		- Disappointment was expressed at the appearance of the Recreation Ground and suggestions made 			to improve the facilities. 
		- It was confirmed that the recent call for sites to be considered for planning by TDC was part of the 			automatic review of the existing Local Plan.  Cllr Pugh advised he would approach the Strategic 			Housing Cabinet Group to enquire when comments from the public could be submitted.
		
61/20-21	MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS MEETING
It was resolved to accept the minutes of the previous Virtual Parish Council meeting held on 25th January 2021 as a true record.  These were proposed by Cllr C Ransom and Seconded by Cllr C Beavis and duly signed by the Chair.
		
62/20-21	CHAIRMAN’S REPORT
Neighbourhood Plan – it was agreed at the last meeting to refund the two donations of £500 made towards the costs of the Plan. Mike Annett, one of the benefactors, generously declined his refund and suggested MPC put the money towards another village project/expense. Mike was thanked for his generosity, and the Clerk would write to him accordingly. 					Action SA
Interest in a new and simpler version of a Neighbourhood Plan was proposed at the last meeting, and a couple of Zoom meetings have taken place since attended by representatives from the Residents Association and Parish Council. Chris Luckham is coordinating this new initiative with the aim of identifying key areas on which to focus the Plan.
Election of County Councillors – The Parish Council had been advised that County Cllrs Emma Dawson and Liz Hurst would not be standing for re-election in May.  Cllr Emma Dawson in particular has been very supportive towards the PC over the years, however,  thanks were extended to both Cllrs for all they have done. 
Thanet Earth light pollution – Birchington Parish Council have been particularly interested in working together on this and are setting up a meeting to which all the local Parish Councils will be invited to discuss what can be done collectively.
Defibrillator – since publishing the Agenda, a maintenance fault has occurred with the defibrillator. A new battery and pads are required, which will cost £335.50. Under Standing Orders, Cllr Brown proposed that this expenditure should be approved and minuted accordingly. The Clerk would make enquiries as to whether the unit could be activated intermittently in order to preserve the battery life.														Action SA
On-line banking – The Parish Council have now transferred to on-line banking with Unity Trust.  As all payments have to be authorised on line by 2 Cllrs, it was suggested that another Councillor was approved as a bank signatory to ensure smooth operation of payments. Cllr Claire Beavis was nominated in this capacity, all present were in agreement.

Government’s Welcome Back Fund -  This is a Government initiative directed at making high streets, parks, and open spaces more attractive for holiday makers. TDC has been allocated £191,000. The Government suggests in it’s brief that Parish Council’s should benefit from this scheme. It was therefore proposed that Monkton Parish Council put together a bid to TDC, based on improvements to our Recreation Ground.  All were in agreement with the proposal which would be considered further.

63/20-21	FINANCIAL MATTERS
a)  Members resolved to approve the Schedule of Payments which had been previously circulated.  This was proposed by Cllr D Ransom and seconded by Cllr Beavis. 
	 	b) The banking reconciliations for January and February were approved.  
		This was proposed by Cllr Brown and seconded by Cllr C Ransom.
		c) The renewal of the Serco maintenance contract was discussed and agreed to renew for a further 			year.
		This was proposed by Cllr Beavis and seconded by Cllr D Ransom.
		d) It was noted that the Section 106 monies due to be released to the Parish Council following the 			development of application F/TH/17/0804 had not yet been received.  The Clerk confirmed a number of 		emails had been sent to the Planning Enforcement Officer - Nicki Burford in respect of the funding, 			however, no response had been received.  Cllr Pugh would follow this up on behalf of the Parish Council.

64/20-21	PLANNING
		All applications and decisions available online via the TDC website.  
		20/00046/COND - F/TH/20/0653
Planning Inspectorate Reference: APP/Z2260/W/20/3265363
The Nursery Canterbury Road BIRCHINGTON
Appeal by Mrs M and Mr and Mrs T Montgomery in respect of Variation of condition 2 and 9 of planning permission F/TH/18/1203 for the erection of 5no. single storey dwellings with associated parking and landscaping to allow alterations to slab level and materials
No further comments.

F/TH/21/0200 - Land Rear Of Royal Exchange, Millers Lane, RAMSGATE
Erection of 1No two storey four bedroom dwelling with attached garage and associated works.
Objections submitted regarding increase in size of property.

R/TH/20/1733 - Garden Cottage, Minster Road, Monkton
Application for reserved matters for appearance and landscaping pursuant to outline application ref: OL/TH/19/0290 for the erection of a perfumery manufacturing facility, offices, warehousing, associated parking and site access, following demolition of existing dwelling.
No further comments.

FH/TH/21/0260 - Oak Tree House, The Paddocks, Monkton
Erection of front extension to garage, insertion of cabrio style windows to roof at rear and new entrance gate.
No objections raised.

65/20-21	INDIVIDUAL REPORTS
a)  County Councillor – Cllr Hurst was not in attendance and no report submitted due to the period of purdah.
b)  District Councillor – 
Cllr Pugh advised that new waste collection trucks were now in operation.
TDC advised they would be in touch with the Parish Council regarding the Welcome Back Fund.
No further news had been received regarding the Coles Yard Planning application.
		c)  Parish Councillor – Cllr Brown advised she had attended the Thanet Area Committee meeting, 			minutes had been circulated.  Climate change is a high priority, TDC have appointed a Climate 			Change Officer.  KCC pothole repair programme is based on those reported rather than a rolling 			programme of works.  The new development proposals at Birchington and Westgate were discussed 			in length, in particular the road infrastructure.  Gavin Waite – Director of Operational Services TDC 			should be informed of drainage clearing. It was agreed Parish Councils would aim to work more 			collaboratively in future. 
		d)  PCSO Adrian Butterworth was not in attendance.
		e)  Community Warden Karl Aylett advised the e-scooters issue had been addressed by the PCSO.
		3 new Wardens were due to be appointed in Thanet. 

66/20-21	MONKTON FOOTBALL CLUB
		The email received from the Chairman of the Football Club regarding the request for a reduction in lease 		payment for the forthcoming year due to the impact of Covid, was noted.  Following discussion, it was 			agreed that unfortunately it would not be possible to offer a reduction in the lease payment this year as the 		Parish Council have also been subject to Covid restrictions and yet have the same outgoing maintenance 		costs to cover.  It was however agreed to offer the lease to be paid in two halves.  It was felt that the 			conditions of the current users agreement were not being fully met.  It was therefore proposed that a 			meeting was arranged between the Parish Council and Football Club, attended by Cllrs Brown and Beavis, 		to discuss the issues further. 								Action SA

67/20-21	RECREATION GROUND
a) Cllr Bennett completed the inspection which was held by the Clerk.  The swing seats appeared to be cracked and the wood on the mulitplay was in need of replacement.			
b) Cllr Bennett had contacted the handyman at Minster, the replacement parts had been ordered and  the repairs would be completed as soon as possible.  It was agreed to defer the decision to repaint the equipment until the next meeting.
c) Cllr Brown advised an initial exploratory appointment had been attended with Playdale to consider the options with regard to new equipment.  They would be producing a plan to include new equipment for a broader age range.  A further meeting had been arranged for 15th April to discuss the proposals.
d) Cllr D Ransom advised that two new water butts had been offered to the Parish Council.  It was discussed and agreed to accept one butt to be connected to the Pavilion to collect rain water for use on the new saplings.  A security tap was also discussed, options would be explored by Cllr Brown and Cllr Ransom.									        Action GB/DR
e) Secure fencing was discussed to protect the new saplings.  It was suggested low level stock fencing was used which would improve the appearance of the area.  Funding had been applied for from the Robinson Fund.

68/20-21	HIGHWAYS  
a) Cllr Beavis confirmed the road sweeper had attended the western end of Monkton Street.  A tractor had leaked oil at Willets Hill, the Police and Highways Agency were informed and the issue dealt with promptly.  
The drain between 164-168 Monkton Street had been damaged and was due for repair in the next couple of days.
b) The Clerk advised that the two interactive signs which had been in place since May 2013, funded by the local county councillor, and powered from the adjacent street lamp column had been removed by KCC.  This was due to the imminent development of new access to the land. The signs have therefore been taken down by a KCC contractor and would not automatically be replaced as there are strict criteria for their installation.  KCC have advised the Parish Council that these signs are now used as a last resort to address any proven crash or speed issue, once all other engineering measures have be implemented but failed to mitigate the problem. They are not safety critical devices and designed to support the existing speed limit notifications as they are not enforceable, nor mandatory.
With the creation of the new access, the nature and use of this section of highway will be altered and the impact of the change will need to be assessed. Therefore the previous electronic signs cannot simply be relocated further along the road, aside from the issue of them being obsolete and requiring mains power – which is no longer permitted from street lights.
It has been suggested by KCC that the issue is included in the Parish Highway Improvement Plan for a survey on Monkton Street, after the works are completed, to determine whether there is an underlying speed issue to address.
Cllr Pugh suggested the Parish Council contacted the KCC Councillors to assist with the issue.
											Action SA
69/20-21	ENVIRONMENTAL
		a) The Clerk had contacted the local Parishes to organise a meeting to discuss the issue of light 			pollution from Thanet Earth.  Birchington Parish were keen to offer support and were organising a 			meeting themselves with the neighbouring parishes to address the issue collaboratively.
[bookmark: _GoBack]		b) It was noted that Phillip Smith had arranged for the footpath from The Drove towards the railways 			line to be trimmed back sufficiently.

70/20-21	BOOK EXCHANGE
The cabinet had been built to house the books with thanks to Ron Brackstone and would be installed at the Village Hall in due course.

71/20-21	DATES OF THE NEXT MEETINGS
		Annual Parish Meeting - 10 May 2021
                       Signed………………………………      Date………………………..
                       Signed………………………………      Date………………………..
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